Fr. McFarland Tries To Justify His Honoring Pro-Abortion Matthews–8/11/03

Holy Cross President, Father Michael McFarland, devoted most of his latest "Dear Friends" letter to Holy Cross supporters to the subject of the Matthews/Commencement controversy, which "rained on the commencement parade", and to a detail defense of his honoring Matthews. You can read this "insider" report on our website at:

 

Fr. McFarland's letter, "Rain on Our Parade", highlights controversy and tries to justify to Holy Cross supporters his honoring of Pro-Choice Matthews - July 2003 

 

Since it is full of "inaccuracies and misstatements" especially with regard to Charles Millard '54, Charlie has responded with an Open Letter,  "Renege on My Parade", from Charles Millard responding to Fr. McFarland's "Rain on Our Parade" letter - 7/31/03. He sent this to many of you a few days ago, after Fr. McFarland entertained and then reneged on the idea of letting him send it to the same people as he did. It is also posted on our website, www.HCCNS.org. 

 

Since we have already addressed the controversy in detail in our June 27th Update Letter we will not reiterate what actually happened. You can read it on our site. 

 

However, because of what we believe are inaccuracies and selective quotes supporting his position,  we must rebut Fr. McFarland's arguments trying to justify his choice of Chris Matthews as this year's Commencement Speaker and Honorary Degree recipient.  Here are his statements and ours. 

 

 

McFarland on the Controversy:

 

  ".....  there was very little comment when the choice of Mr. Matthews was announced in early March......In the end, the flap caused barely a ripple during the ceremony.  There was a handful of protesters outside the gates; and one student politely left when Mr. Matthews got up to speak."

 

Facts: Charlie first wrote confidentially to McFarland and the trustees on March 14th.  See letter now posted on our website. There were about 2 dozen protesters outside the gates. One brave student and a courageous professor, along with several alumni walked out of the ceremony. The controversy was extensively reported by dozens of local and national papers, and many alumni decided not to attend their reunions the following weeks and curtailed their donations. And, -- the bishop, for the first time, did not attend a Holy Cross Commencement because of Matthews' Pro-Abortion position! 

 

 

McFarland on Matthews' Position:

 

 ".....  However, it is extremely unfair and misleading to characterize him as being an abortion supporter or even as "pro-choice" in the sense that the decision to have an abortion is morally neutral.  He does not believe that.  

........ Mr. Matthews has made it clear that he thinks abortion is wrong and we should be concerned about preventing it.  

 

Facts: Please click on http://www.holycrosscardinalnewmansociety.org/Docs/MatthewProChoice.doc  and see 8 of 

Matthews' quotes. He clearly admits he is Pro-Choice and Pro-Abortion Rights! 

 

However, and this is the nub of the argument, he and McFarland claim that Pro-Choice and Pro-Abortion Rights are not the same as Pro-Abortion. They say they are personally against abortion, but feel a woman has a Right to kill her child, and that we shouldn't have laws to protect the child's life. They say such thinking is okay in Catholic thought. Fr. McFarland said that since Matthews told him he "views abortion as morally wrong", then as a matter of practical judgment, Matthews belief is still consistent with the position of the Church. 
 

 

McFarland on Church Teaching:
 

 "Where he differs from those who would take more of a hard-line approach to the politics of abortion is not over the Church's fundamental moral teaching, which he accepts, but on how best to translate that teaching into political action.  That is an area where there can be legitimate differences.  For example, a recent "doctrinal Note on some questions regarding The Participation of Catholics in Political Life,"  issued by the Congregation for the Doctrine of Faith, while condemning the kind of ethical relativism that regards all moral positions as equally valid, nevertheless, reaffirmed 'the legitimate freedom of Catholic citizens to choose among the various political opinions that are compatible with faith and the natural moral law, and to select, according to their own criteria, what best corresponds to the needs of the common good.'"  (Underlines mine.) 

 

Facts: McFarland is taking this quote out of its full context implying that being for Abortion Legal Rights is one of "the various political opinions that are compatible with faith and the natural moral law". Not only do the Bishop and Catholic theologians, as Fr. Neuhaus, disagree with him, but the Vatican document itself that McFarland quotes disagrees with his conclusion.  On the contrary its states: "Christians are also called to reject, as injurious to democratic life, a conception of pluralism that reflects moral relativism. Democracy must be based on the true and solid foundation of non-negotiable ethical principles, which are the underpinning of life in society....... Catholic involvement in political life cannot compromise on this principle,..". That is, the morality of Pro-Life requires a Pro - Life Legal Rights position too. The morality of Pro-Life requires one to be against legal abortion, against Pro- Abortion Rights! To be otherwise, is Moral Relativism. 
 

Fr. McFarland  quotes only the first sentence of Section II. 3. of the Vatican document. If you want to really understand this, please read Reference "A" at the end of this email for the context of his quote to see what is really "allowable in Catholic thought". 

 

Additionally, here is Bishop William Weigand's reflection on this document in his January 2003 statement:

"As your bishop, I have to say clearly that anyone - politician or otherwise - who thinks it is acceptable for a Catholic to be pro-abortion is in very great error, puts his or her soul at risk, and is not in good standing with the Church. .......Issues of the sacredness of human life and other questions of basic morality are matters of natural moral law, not simply of Church teaching. The Vatican statement states: "No Catholic can appeal to the principle of pluralism or to the autonomy of lay involvement in political life to support policies affecting the common good which compromise or undermine fundamental ethical requirements." There can be no division between public and private morality. It is untenable to say, "I am personally opposed to abortion," but support someone else's right to kill their unborn baby. Catholic moral doctrine respects the rightful autonomy of the political or civil sphere from that of religion and the Church - but not from morality." 



Further support of Catholic Teaching can be found on our website which includes not only Bishop Reilly's reason for not attending Matthew's speech at Holy Cross, but also Bishop Timlin's reason for not attending in at the U. of Scranton. 

 

 

McFarland on the Jesuit's Pro-Life Statement:

 

"The American Jesuits have taken take a similar position in a recent statement on abortion.  While clearly stating that abortion is a grave evil and that government has an obligation to prevent it, the statement urges Jesuits to engage "those who initially disagree with us on some issues, seeking to create an acceptable consensus wherever possible by building upon those truths on which we can reach agreement while continuing to educate and persuade those who disagree with our convictions."  (Underlines mine.) 

 

Facts: In the 4 page document, STANDING FOR THE UNBORN: A Statement of The Society of Jesus in the United States on Abortion - 3/25/03 the Jesuits strongly urge "legal activism" in the public sphere against legalized abortion and for "full legal recognition of and protection for the unborn child".  This is NOT  "a similar position" as Matthews' position and is not consistent with McFarland honoring Matthews who says he is for abortion rights. Read for yourself the document on our site or the excerpts from different sections of the document at the end of this email in Reference "B".  
 

 

McFarland on Millard:  

 

"..As a Catholic institution, Holy Cross embraces the Church's teachings on the sanctity of all human life.  We also embrace and value all of our alumni.  It is out of respect for and appreciation of former trustee Charlie Millard '54, a distinguished and devoted alumnus, and father of eight Crusaders, that I clear up some misinformation that has persisted in the wake of the Commencement controversy regarding our responses to the deep concerns he expressed in the weeks leading up to Commencement about awarding an honorary degree to Chris Matthews.  Though we were not able to reach agreement with Charlie over the appropriateness of the degree or the wording of the citation, it is certainly not true that we ignored him.  As chair of the board, Michael Collins '77 responded respectfully to Charlie's concerns on behalf of the trustees."  (Underline mine.) 

 

Facts: As Charlie Millard says in his Open Letter: "But I must correct 2 glaring misunderstandings which Chairman Collins and President. McFarland have advanced: there was no attempt made by the administration to discuss compromise language with me, nor any discussion of the merits of my concerns with the Chairman.  

 

 

McFarland on Open Dialogue:

 

" The best chance for those who want our society to take a public stand against abortion is to be willing to engage in an open and honest political dialogue in which all sides have a chance to be heard.  

 

....... we must maintain our commitment to thoughtful and open inquiry, critical scrutiny of all positions and assumptions, examination of issues in all their complexity without losing the important distinctions and nuances, and honest and respectful dialogue with other cultures and points of view.  ....
 

 

Facts: There is a difference between Open Dialogue in the proper setting - which we are all for -- , and honoring a Pro - Abortion public figure at a Catholic college which is wrong.  There is a difference between teaching students at a Catholic college non-Catholic and anti-Catholic concepts, and classroom argumentation after they learn authentic Catholic Teaching. 

 

As a matter of fact, we have an open invitation to Father McFarland for dialogue and debates upon which he has not yet taken us up. 

 

 

Where We Go From Here:

 

Fr. McFarland's above "Dear Friends" Letter was sent First Class Mail to thousands of Holy Cross Alumni and Supporters. This email is only going to less than 20% of the alumni, -- only to those for whom we have valid email addresses. Therefore, most alumni and friends of the College are hearing only one side of the story. 

 

This is a story that we believe is vital to our Church and our Culture. It is the story of Catholic Colleges turning out good and bright students who will be the leaders of our Culture and Church. However, it is the story of most of these students not knowing or understanding their Catholic Faith. This "Matthews Story" is only one story of what is happening at our beloved College of the Holy Cross. 

 

We want and need your support in communicating our vital mission, efforts, and the whole story to ALL  Holy Cross Alumni & Friends. Please see our website and my major Update Letter of 1/19/03 to see further  WHY this is so important and WHY YOU should be involved.  

 

We need your donations to reach the other alumni and friends, most of whom are unaware of what's happening on the Hill. Please go NOW to our Home Page and near the bottom of the sidebar click on Register/Donate. Please let us hear from you by Registering  and optionally by Donating as much as you can. 

 

You can either send us a check or use the Secure Credit Card facility right there. (Contributions made to the Holy Cross Cardinal Newman Society Inc. after January 16, 2003 are expected to be tax deductible. Approval with a 501 (c) (3) Tax- Exempt Status as a Nonprofit Corporation is pending and its confirmation as such has already been guaranteed by The Center For Nonprofit Development.)
 

Thank you so much for your attention, help and support! 

May God Bless you and your families! 

 

Sincerely,

 

Vic Melfa, Class of 1957 & President

Holy Cross Cardinal Newman Society Inc.

19 Deerfield Way, Westboro, MA 01581

 www.HolyCrossCardinalNewmanSociety.org
508-890-8500, 800-241-8868

Fax: 718-535-5417

Home: 508-870-2925

  

(If you wish to be removed from this mailing list, please reply to this email with the word REMOVE in the subject AND make sure your reply comes from the same email address that we used so we can be sure to identify you. We respect your privacy, but since we are a non-profit volunteer organization it might take a little while before finally removed. Thank you. )
 

REFERENCES: 

 

A. 

Father Mc Farland's quote is taken from the  Vatican Doctrinal Note on some questions regarding the participation of Catholics in Political Life - 11/21/02 posted on our website as #3 in "Documents - Other".

 

Here are the adjoining sections of the document. His quote is shown below in the underlined sentence.
"A kind of cultural relativism exists today, evident in the conceptualization and defense of an ethical pluralism, which sanctions the decadence and disintegration of reason and the principles of the natural moral law. Furthermore, it is not unusual to hear the opinion expressed in the public sphere that such ethical pluralism is the very condition for democracy.[12] As a result, citizens claim complete autonomy with regard to their moral choices, and lawmakers maintain that they are respecting this freedom of choice by enacting laws which ignore the principles of natural ethics and yield to ephemeral cultural and moral trends,[13] as if every possible outlook on life were of equal value. At the same time, the value of tolerance is disingenuously invoked when a large number of citizens, Catholics among them, are asked not to base their contribution to society and political life - through the legitimate means available to everyone in a democracy - on their particular understanding of the human person and the common good. The history of the twentieth century demonstrates that those citizens were right who recognized the falsehood of relativism, and with it, the notion that there is no moral law rooted in the nature of the human person, which must govern our understanding of man, the common good and the state. 

3. Such relativism, of course, has nothing to do with the legitimate freedom of Catholic citizens to choose among the various political opinions that are compatible with faith and the natural moral law, and to select, according to their own criteria, what best corresponds to the needs of the common good. Political freedom is not - and cannot be - based upon the relativistic idea that all conceptions of the human person's good have the same value and truth, but rather, on the fact that politics are concerned with very concrete realizations of the true human and social good in given historical, geographic, economic, technological and cultural contexts. From the specificity of the task at hand and the variety of circumstances, a plurality of morally acceptable policies and solutions arises. It is not the Church's task to set forth specific political solutions - and even less to propose a single solution as the acceptable one - to temporal questions that God has left to the free and responsible judgment of each person. It is, however, the Church's right and duty to provide a moral judgment on temporal matters when this is required by faith or the moral law.[14] If Christians must «recognize the legitimacy of differing points of view about the organization of worldly affairs«,[15] they are also called to reject, as injurious to democratic life, a conception of pluralism that reflects moral relativism. Democracy must be based on the true and solid foundation of non-negotiable ethical principles, which are the underpinning of life in society....... 

	The Church recognizes that while democracy is the best expression of the direct participation of citizens in political choices, it succeeds only to the extent that it is based on a correct understanding of the human person.[17] Catholic involvement in political life cannot compromise on this principle, for otherwise the witness of the Christian faith in the world, as well as the unity and interior coherence of the faithful, would be non-existent. The democratic structures on which the modern state is based would be quite fragile were its foundation not the centrality of the human person. It is respect for the person that makes democratic participation possible. As the Second Vatican Council teaches, the protection of «the rights of the person is, indeed, a necessary condition for citizens, individually and collectively, to play an active part in public life and administration».

 

 

B. 

You can read the full 4 page document, STANDING FOR THE UNBORN: A Statement of The Society of Jesus in the United States on Abortion - 3/25/03, but here are some excerpts from 3 of its sections to show the context of the Fr. McFarland's quote.

 

I. it is  "necessary to reiterate the importance of the respect for life and condemnation of any violation of the right to life...Demands for legalized abortion have sprouted around the globe. All popes of the 20th century have spoken out boldly against abortion..... The Second Vatican Council, in .."Pastoral Constitution on the Church in the Modern World' (Gaudium et Spes), reminds us that 'life must be safeguarded with extreme care from conception; abortion and infanticide are abominable crimes' .....Pope John Paul II has consistently provided strong leadership in the struggle against abortion...challenged all ..of good will to step up their efforts against abortion. Among his efforts are his encyclicals...which provide compelling rationales for opposition to abortion.  .. natural law and well formed conscience. ..Catholic Bishops repeat the universal church's condemnation of abortion and challenge the faithful in our country to advocate vigorously for the protection of unborn life.

 

II. "..promotion of justice has been a hallmark of Jesuit ministries from the very beginning. There can be no service of faith without the promotion of justice. Jesuits, therefore, must seek an end to the injustice of abortion."

 

III. ... Jesuits are committed to narrowing the gap between the current civil law of our nation and the demands of the moral law as we understand it. Our long-term goal remains full legal recognition of and protection for the unborn child - from the moment of conception.   .. our common calling is to stand in solidarity with the unborn, ... through prayer and legal activism." .. Jesuits,  along with their colleagues, will continue to offer a consistent message of respect for life, especially for unborn children.


